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     MR. LaBOLT:  Hi, everybody.  Thanks for joining today's call.  This is a 
background briefing on the President's visit tomorrow to the U.N. Climate Change 
Conference in Copenhagen.  This will be on background and attributable to senior 
administration officials. 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Thanks, everybody.  I just want to give a 
brief overview of the President's plans and what he's done leading up to this 
trip.   
 
  
 
We'll be taking off this evening from Washington.  The President will be landing 
in Copenhagen tomorrow morning around 7:00 or 8:00 a.m.  In the morning, he'll 
attend a morning session with many of the heads of state, where he will deliver 



brief remarks -- not an extended speech, but brief remarks along with several of 
the other leaders.  Later that day, he'll participate in the official photo with 
heads of state.  And then he'll attend the afternoon plenary session. 
 
  
 
     We also anticipate that there will be bilateral meetings that the President 
will be holding.  That schedule is not firmed up yet, so we will keep you updated 
as we do develop bilateral meetings. 
 
  
 
     As it relates to the trip itself, I'd underscore that this continues the 
President's leadership on this issue both at home and abroad throughout the year.  
Energy and climate is a key priority of the President's and he's already shown 
his commitment in this area by substantially increasing our investments in 
renewable energy at home, increasing our fuel-efficiency standards.   
 
  
 
     He's also really taken the United States from being in the background of 
international climate negotiations to the forefront.  He launched the Major 
Economies Forum earlier this year.  He's worked -- we worked with the World Bank 
to promote renewable energy projects to lower emissions while advancing 
opportunity.  At the G20, an historic agreement was reached with our leadership 
to phase out the use of fossil fuel subsidies.  And leading up to Copenhagen, the 
President has engaged bilaterally and multilaterally in a number of forums with a 
number of countries -- throughout his trip to Asia, for instance, and with Prime 
Minister Singh when he was here from India.   
 
  
 
     In recent days, the President has spoken to his counterparts from the United 
Kingdom, Germany, and France in a videoconference.  He also spoke recently with 
the Prime Minister of Ethiopia, who's the head of the African delegation, and 
Bangladesh, and just yesterday he spoke with the Prime Minister of Grenada, who's 
leading the island states, and as well as President Lula from Brazil.   
 
  
 
     So he's been actively engaged in seeking a positive outcome in Copenhagen.  
Again, this is a part of his ongoing engagement in energy and climate issues.  We 
feel like we have achieved an extraordinary amount this year both in beginning to 
transform the way we use energy at home and reestablishing U.S. leadership 
abroad.  The President's engagement leading up to Copenhagen continues that 
leadership and we intend to be engaged on this issue in the future as well. 
 
  
 
     And with that I'll turn it over to my colleague, who can speak more 
specifically the status of negotiations in Copenhagen. 
 



  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Thanks, and thank you for joining the call.  
I think some of you are following these negotiations quite closely, perhaps 
others not.  As you know, this particular conference has been going on for about 
two weeks now.  It's part of an ongoing process that really goes through the 
whole year, and this is the 15th year of this process that's produced various 
agreements along the way. 
 
  
 
     I'd say, again, as I think many of you know, it's been a challenging 
negotiation over the last several days.  If I had to characterize it, I would say 
today was a significantly more productive day and a better atmosphere, more 
constructive atmosphere.  I attribute that in large part -- I think it can be 
attributed in large part to the remarks, the announcement that Secretary Clinton 
made this morning with regard to the U.S. position on some critical issues, 
including finance issues.   
 
  
 
And I'm happy to walk you through the announcement.  She announced that in the 
context of a strong agreement that met all of our criteria -- that is that every 
major economy or every major emitter committed to emission reduction actions or 
targets, depending on whether they were developed or developing, where they 
described those commitments in an agreement, and they agreed to full transparency 
as to the implementation of those agreements, the U.S. would be prepared to work 
with other countries to jointly mobilize $100 billion a year, starting in 2020, 
to deal with mitigation adaptation, and particularly the impact on climate change 
on the poor and the most vulnerable. 
 
  
 
Just to underscore, the $100 billion is a global number, not a U.S. number.  We 
are a part of the -- a share of that.  And it would come from multiple sources -- 
public, private, private sector, carbon markets, bilateral, international, 
multilateral, agencies -- and that was the bulk of that announcement. 
 
  
 
That had a significant impact, I think, on the negotiating environment here 
because, again, for those of you who have been following it closely, it's been -- 
the countries of the G77, the developing countries around the world have been 
working over the last several days in a way that we felt did not necessarily hold 
the highest hopes for a strong agreement by the end of this week -- I think in 
seeing that there was a significant degree to lose by failing to reach an 
agreement here -- not just money, but also the action of countries to deal with 
the challenge of climate change that affects them at least as much as others, and 
in many cases, more than others -- but the announcement that there could be 
significant resources made available to deal with the challenges of climate 
change gave them an incentive to break out from some of the blocs and coalitions 



that they had been in and to explore possible solutions to the outstanding issues 
necessary to reach a strong agreement. 
 
  
 
     So it's been a day of active discussions both among all the countries at the 
plenary session and also among smaller groups of countries, developed and 
developing, to try and work their way through the major issues.  Still very 
challenging task.  It's impossible at this point to anticipate where this will 
end, whether we'll have a final agreement or not.  But certainly the U.S. is 
doing everything it can, building on what my colleague said about the work that 
the President and the administration have put into this since the beginning, to 
try and work through the issues with countries in the overall multilateral 
process, to try and reach an agreement. 
 
  
 
     With that, why don't I open it up. 
 
  
 
     Q    Thanks, and thanks for having this conference call.  If the Chinese 
refuse to commit to any sort of transparency, the U.S. is going to walk away from 
the $100 billion effort? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  The $100 billion -- our agreement to work 
with other countries to jointly mobilize $100 billion is contingent on a strong 
overall agreement that includes transparency.  And we have been working closely 
with the Chinese and others to work our way through those issues, and we hope we 
can resolve them.  But we believe and the President believes that transparency, 
mechanisms to assure that the actions the countries put forward themselves are 
being implemented is key to a credible and effective agreement.  So that is a 
precondition for a strong agreement. 
 
  
 
     Q    I guess my follow-up is, what is their issue, what is the Chinese issue 
with transparency?  Specifically, what are they opposed to?  And if this 
nonbinding agreement can't even be agreed upon, is there really any hope for any 
sort of international agreement? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  I think you'd probably have to ask them 
more directly about what their concerns are about transparency.  I will note that 
when the President was in Beijing a few weeks ago, the joint statement that he 
and President Hu released said that the countries agreed to take effective -- or 
excuse me -- significant mitigation action; agreed to stand behind those actions, 
and they agreed to the full transparency with regards to the implementation of 
those actions.  So the Chinese have said they're willing to pursue full 



transparency, and the nature of the talks we're having now is how to flesh that 
out into an agreement. 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  And, Jake, I'd just add that the pieces of 
this agreement that have been developed over time form the basis for a very 
strong and operational agreement  -- that countries make robust national 
commitments and they stand behind them internationally; that there will be 
financing to help the least-developed countries with adaptation; and that there 
will be transparency so that it has the credibility of an international 
agreement.  So the different pieces of this form the basis for a robust and 
operational international agreement. 
 
  
 
     Q    Hi, thanks for holding the call.  I was wondering if you can answer two 
questions.  First, why did the administration wait until this relatively late 
date to put forward this figure? Was it sort of a game of chicken, or was it more 
a reflection of uncertainty within the administration about the prospects of 
passing cap and trade?  And the second question is can you just be more specific 
about how the talks with China are going on the issue of transparency and where 
are you making progress and where are you not making progress within that issue? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Thanks, Steve.  On the first question of 
why we announced our intent at this time, it's because it's a negotiation. 
 
  
 
     Q    Okay, that definitely answers that question. 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  The second question, rather than sort of 
getting into the specifics, I'd say we're making progress on all of our 
outstanding issues with the Chinese.  We have a good dialogue going, and there 
are other parties as well, particularly -- again, I sort of cite Secretary 
Clinton's announcement this morning -- there are several other countries that 
have since come forward to try and work and encourage countries to adopt 
positions that are more likely to achieve an agreement.  So I think we're making 
progress in that regard, again, but there's still a way to go on all the issues, 
and there's not much time left.  And so we certainly can't predict at this point 
what the outcome of the conference will be, but on the underlying issues, I can 
say we're making decent progress. 
 
  
 
     Q    Yes, thanks, guys, I appreciate the call.  Two questions.  One, could 
you all please define what you mean by "operational agreement" if we're not 



talking about a legally binding treaty here?  I just -- we hear that term a lot, 
and I want to know what sort of the White House understanding is of it. 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Sure.  What that's intended to indicate is 
that what the objective that the Danes laid out for this negotiation over the 
last few months was that they were hoping that it wouldn't just be a political 
declaration on one hand -- they knew if we couldn't get to a legally binding 
agreement on the other -- but that in the middle there was something where 
countries don't just make declarations but agree to take actions.  And it would 
take those actions immediately.  It would have that operational effect.  Those 
actions would include listing their mitigation commitments, implementing those 
mitigation commitments, coming forward with fast-start financing, working on 
technology, et cetera.  So it's a difference between a political declaration on 
one hand and a legal treaty on the other. 
 
  
 
Q    Okay, thanks.  And just a quick follow-up.  What can we and the other 
nations expect to hear from the President when he is in Copenhagen tomorrow? 
 
  
 
SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Well, I wouldn't want to preempt him, but I 
imagine he will talk about the importance -- well, actually, why don't I leave 
that to my colleague?  Do you want to comment on that? 
 
  
 
SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Well, what I'd say, Jennifer, is the President 
will have an opportunity to address briefly some of the leaders of the 
delegations.  And I think he will be underscoring the importance of this issue to 
him personally and to the future of the world.  I think he will be reaffirming 
America's commitment to lead on the issue of climate change.  And again this is 
an area in which American leadership has been absent in many ways in recent 
years, and so I think he will be reaffirming America's strong commitment to 
leadership on the climate change issue. 
 
  
 
     I think he will be underscoring that that leadership has been evidenced by 
the steps that we have taken throughout the year and also the proposals that we 
have put on the table in Copenhagen, which represent very substantial 
commitments.  At the same time, I think he'll be underscoring what you have heard 
him speak about often, including at the United Nations, which is that this is an 
issue, a global issue, that demands global action and therefore, all countries 
have responsibilities to move forward. 
 
  
 



     Now, naturally, those responsibilities are common and differentiated.  For 
instance, developing countries, particularly the least developed countries, need 
assistance in order to develop their economies in a cleaner fashion, which gets 
to the financing proposal that was put forward today, but that to make progress 
on an issue that affects us all, all of us need to take our share of the 
responsibility.  And the U.S. is taking ours and we are also asking that others 
do the same. 
 
  
 
     So it won't be an extended set of remarks, but I think it will be an 
opportunity for him to speak to the importance of the issue, the steps that have 
been taken throughout the year, the shared responsibility that we all have, and 
of course, to the state of the negotiations as they are when he arrives. 
 
  
 
     Q    Hi, thank you.  I was wondering if you could provide some more detail 
on the outstanding issues that are proving the most challenging.  And earlier 
today, the Chinese held a press conference in Copenhagen in which they seemed to 
use language indicating a softening on the transparency issue.  I'm wondering if 
you can confirm that's happening behind the scenes.  And also, is it correct 
still that the most challenging issues, or the bulk of them, revolve around U.S.-
China, or are there other -- kind of other things going on that maybe you could 
flag us to that we haven't heard about yet. 
 
\ 
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  I think -- I mean, there are a number of 
issues here that are difficult and that folks are trying to work their way 
through.  Probably the most significant one actually has nothing to do with the 
United States at all, and that is the future of the Kyoto Treaty.  And it's a 
dispute between the EU, Canada, Australia, Japan, and Russia on one hand, and 
China and the developing countries on the other.  And it goes to some questions 
around extending the obligations under the Kyoto Treaty for those developed 
countries in the context of this overall negotiation.  It's a very difficult 
issue.  It is one that there's a lot of energy around on both sides.  And if 
these negotiations fail it could well be the issue over which it fails. 
 
  
 
     With regard to the U.S.-China issues, we've actually been working through 
them I think fairly constructively.  Again, I think the issue for us was that 
China commit to take significant mitigation actions, and they have done that.  
They've announced their actions following our announcement of our actions, of our 
targets; that they inscribe them in the agreement, and we're talking with them 
about how to represent their actions in the agreement; and that they agree to 
transparency.  And as you said, and I haven't seen the details yet, but as you 
said, there was indications today that they have begun to move on that issue and 
we look forward to working with them to try and resolve that issue. 
 
  



 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  I'm sorry, just to say, there are a number 
of other dynamics here at work; beyond Kyoto, beyond the U.S.-China issue, there 
are general issues, as you've seen, among the G77, developing countries, and 
their concerns about this.  And again, I think the Secretary's announcement today 
helped not necessarily resolve them, but helped highlight for a number of 
developing countries how much was at stake in reaching an agreement, and that has 
helped the negotiating dynamic as well. 
 
  
 
     Q    Thanks, guys.  Could you give us just a little bit more detail on what 
to expect concerning the President's schedule tomorrow -- that's what time you 
would anticipate that he'll address the session?  And secondly, do you anticipate 
that he will have a bilateral with Wen Jiabao of China? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Sure.  Well, I believe we'll be getting to 
Copenhagen around 8:00 a.m., if not a little bit before.  I believe that the -- 
it's quite likely that he'll meet with the Danish Prime Minister.  Then the 
session in which he'll be speaking is I believe scheduled for 10:00 a.m. to 12:00 
p.m., and he is one of the first speakers, so it should be in the -- this is all 
Copenhagen time, of course, but it should be in the 10:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. 
hour, and I think -- presumably, if things are on schedule -- earlier in that 
hour.  And again, he will be speaking for just a few minutes, not an extended 
address. 
 
  
 
     As to the bilateral meetings, there will be time -- the afternoon plenary I 
think is 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.m.  So there's obviously time before and in between 
and perhaps after for bilateral meetings.  We haven't set those firmly yet.  You 
asked about China -- that's obviously one we're looking at, but we -- we'll just 
have to get you -- as we get those firmed up, we'll be sure to let you know.  Of 
course there are an extraordinary amount of countries at the Copenhagen summit, 
so there are many possible meetings that the President could hold.  I think what 
we'd be focused on is the ones that will be most important to the negotiations at 
hand. 
 
  
 
     Q    Is there any one more important than China? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Well, we will see, and again we'll just -- 
we just want to get these firmed up before we start confirming.  So again we'll 
let you know as we lock this in, but we're certainly looking at that. 
 
  
 



     MR. LaBOLT:  And one logistical point for reporters who are here in 
Copenhagen.  Only the pool traveling with the President on Air Force One tomorrow 
will have direct access to the President for most of the day.  As you know, you 
haven't been credentialed to go into the plenary.  You are certainly able to 
watch that on the screens.  But for the bilateral meetings, we're just 
anticipating a more limited format with the pool -- pool sprays.  So we'll work 
to get you those pool reports as quickly as possible. 
 
  
 
     We can take one final question. 
 
  
 
     Q    Thank you.  There appears to be some expectation here that the 
President will perhaps be more specific on the financing issue, perhaps a figure, 
or perhaps on short-term financing tomorrow in his speech.  Is that possible?   
 
  
 
     And is there any concern in the White House that the President is in a 
vulnerable political position domestically by coming to an event which the 
outcome isn't locked in?  I mean, it seems to be -- from what you're saying, it's 
fairly up in the air.  And what would be the impact on cap and trade legislation, 
momentum on that, in the Senate if he were to come back without an agreement? 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Well, I'll take the second question.  And 
my colleague I think can speak to it, and also the first.   
 
  
 
Again, first of all, energy and climate is an issue that has been a priority of 
the President's since he came into office, and will continue to be.  It's 
reflected in the actions that he's taken, it's reflected in the legislation that 
you mentioned, and it's reflected in his continuing engagement in multiple forums 
on international climate negotiations. 
 
  
 
     As it relates to the legislation, I think that, again, the legislation 
continues to be a priority for various reasons, including the fact that we 
believe that transforming the way we use energy at home has the potential to 
create an extraordinary amount of new jobs and power new industry, and it's a 
part of the new foundation that the President is trying to lay for long-term 
economic growth, so -- in addition to its important role in our efforts to combat 
climate change.  So we will be making a robust effort to advance clean energy 
legislation through the Senate next year. 
 
  
 



     Now, as it relates to going to the summit, again, these are, as my colleague 
said, an incredibly complex set of international negotiations that have been 
going on for many years.  The threat of climate change will be with us for many 
years.  And so what the President has committed to is American leadership on this 
issue.  And that is what he's shown throughout the year and that's what he's 
showing by going to Copenhagen.  And again, I think that through that leadership, 
he is committed to reaching an effective agreement.  He just doesn't want to -- 
his commitment is to an agreement that works, that makes a difference on behalf 
of the American people and on behalf of the international community's efforts to 
combat climate change. 
 
  
 
     So that's what he's going to Copenhagen to try to achieve.  We do believe 
that we've, again, laid the groundwork for substantial progress on climate change 
through a variety of steps that we've taken leading into this conference and that 
we'll continue to take in the future. 
 
  
 
     SENIOR ADMINISTRATION OFFICIAL:  Just to go back to your first question, I 
do not expect the President to be announcing more specific commitments on 
financing.  We've announced our short-term and our longer-term financing 
commitment and I think we have demonstrated that the U.S. is willing to take all 
steps possible to try and deal with this issue and reach an agreement. 
 
  
 
     I would just add that I think the President is -- will be coming to probably 
the most complicated or complex international negotiations that he has seen as 
President in terms of the number of parties, the complexity of the issue, the 
dynamics of the negotiations, the crosscurrents among the coalitions, and he will 
be very well positioned to try and have an impact here. 
 
  
 
     Again, we do not know what the outcome will be, but we think by the end of 
this conference we certainly will have made progress on a number of the important 
outstanding issues.  And we would like to reach an agreement here.  If we don't 
reach a full agreement here, we are -- the President is committed to continuing 
working the issue, given its importance. 
 
  
 
                                                END            2:05 P.M. EST 
 


